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COUNCIL ACTIONS 

REGULAR COUNCIL MEETING 
May 20, 2019 

 

¶ Third Reading and Passed Ordinance ï Approving the Plat of 

Shawnee Brook Farm Subdivision recorded in Plat Book 281, Page 

67 of the Hamilton County, Ohio Recorderôs Office, and accepting 

the dedication of Given Road, Parcel ID Number 529-0030-0047 

 

¶ Passed Resolution ï Authorizing the City Manager to extend the 

lease agreement with the Indian Hill Historical Society Museum 

Association for the Little Red Schoolhouse and Buckingham Lodge 

from May 31, 2019 to August 31, 2019 

 

¶ Third Reading ï Ordinance changing the rates to be charged for 

water supplied to customers by amending Section 51.55 (Rates) of 

the Code of Ordinances: 

¶ Provides for a 15% increase on July 1, 2019 

 

¶ Passed Emergency Ordinance ï Changing the rates to be charged 

for water supplied to customers by amending Section 51.55 (Rates) 

of the Code of Ordinances: 

¶ Provides for a 15% increase on July 1, 2019 

 

¶ Passed Resolution ï Authorizing the Mayor, City Manager, and 

Police Chief to enter into a renewed collective bargaining 

agreement with the Ohio Patrolmenôs Benevolent Association 

(OPBA) 

 

¶ Passed Emergency Ordinance ï Fixing the compensation of the 

employees of the Police Department of the City of the Village of 

Indian Hill, repealing Ordinance 11-18 

 

 

Please go to http://www.ihill.org/council/council.aspx 

to review full Council Packet for more details  

PLANNING COMMISSION 

REGULAR MEETING 

ACTIONS 

May 21, 2019 

 

¶ Conditionally Approved - Variance requests to 

construct a front portico addition and a roof 

extension to the rear of an existing non-conforming 

home were conditionally approved.   The property is 

located at 7755 Surreyhill Lane.  

 

¶ Approved - A special exception request to construct 

a new single family home for the Equine Director 

by Greenacres Foundation was approved.  

Greenacres Foundation operates under the 

continuing jurisdiction of the Indian Hill Planning 

Commission.  The property is located at 8400 

Blome Road, Unit M.   

Village of Indian Hill Public Meeting Dates 

All meetings held in Council Chambers 
 

Please see back page for a complete listing of Village Public 

meeting dates & times. 
COPY DEADLINE FOR NEXT ISSUE 

June 7, 2019 

Calling all Indian Hill Barn Owners! 

The Indian Hill Equestrian Club is researching the 

rich history of barns located in the Village.  To learn 

more about it, please see the full article in this 

monthôs Bulletin.  To take the survey, please go to 

https://www.surveymonkey.com/r/ihbarns.  

NOTICE OF PUBLIC HEARING 

 

Notice is hereby given that on the 17th day of June, 2019 at 

6:30 p.m., a public hearing will be held on the Budget 

prepared by the Village of Indian Hill of Hamilton County, 

Ohio, for the next succeeding fiscal year ending December 31, 

2020. Such hearing will be held in the Council Chamber of the 

Village Administration Building, 6525 Drake Road. 

The Village of Indian Hill 

http://www.ihill.org/council/council.aspx
https://www.surveymonkey.com/r/ihbarns
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THE VILLAGE OF INDIAN HILL, OHIO 
OFFICIAL DIRECTORY 

VILLAGE COUNCIL 

6525 Drake Road 

Mark D. Kuenning, Mayor 

Melissa S. Cowan, Vice Mayor 

John B. Armstrong 

Stephen H Krehbiel 

Donald C. McGraw 

Monique A. Sewell 

Abbot A. Thayer 

 

VILLAGE STAFF 

Dina C. Minneci, City Manager 

Jonathan D. West, Assistant City Manager 

Paul C. Riordan, Clerk/Compt. 

Scott D. Phillips, Solicitor 

Scott Gully, Finance Director / Tax Commissioner 

561-6500 

Chuck Schlie, Chief of Police 

561-7000 

911 (Emergency) 
Jason Adkins, Superintendent WW & PW Departments 

831-3712 

Rick Babcock, Park Ranger Grand Valley Preserve 

979-6221 

Steve Ashbrock, Fire Chief 

561-7926 (Business) 

911 (Fire call) 

Tim Ingram, Health Commissioner 

 

PLANNING COMMISSION 

Paul F. Madden, Chairperson 

Joe Rhodenbaugh  Rita Stolper 

Abbot A. Thayer  Richard C. Wiggers 

 

GREEN AREAS  

ADVISORY COMMITTEE 

Mr. David Burleigh, Chairperson 

Eileen Alexander Todd Bailey 

Ann Gibson Jeffrey Graham 

Pat Hinkley Cynthia King 

Trish Krehbiel Wallace Lovejoy 

Shayne Manning Jenny Margo 

Ellen Schiefer Liz Tilton 

 

 

 

STANLEY M. ROWE ARBORETUM 
4600 Muchmore Roadð561-5151 

Jason Donovan 

 

GUN CLUB REPRESENTATIVE 
Dick Steuerwald, Range Supervisor 831-0994 

Jack Basham, Asst Supervisor 831-0994 

Thomas C. Rink, Village Representative 

 

PERSONNEL ADVISORY &  

APPEALS BOARD 
Kim Burke, Chairperson 

Eric Holzapfel 

George Glover 

 

MADEIRA/INDIAN HILL JOINT FIRE DIST. 

Robert Gehring, President 

Beth Wright, Vice President 

Jim Gulick, Treasurer 

Jeff Evans, Secretary  

 David Ellis  Scott Gehring 

 John Hassan William Higgins 

 Jennifer Lightcap Don McGraw  

 Dave Parlin Sam Robinson  

THE HEART CHURCH MINISTRIES  

OF CAMP DENNISON 

10048 Campbell St, Camp Dennison OH 45111 

513-831-5659 

Alfred B Winters Jr, Pastor 

10:45 am Sunday Worship Service 

7:00 pm Tues Night Bible Study & Perfecting Class 

2:30 pm 1st Saturdays, Ministry of Love at Heartland 

of Madeira Nursing Home 

7:00 pm 4th Friday Men & Women Fellowship (please 

call for Host/Hostess location for the month) 

 

INDIAN HILL EXEMPTED 

VILLAGE SCHOOL DISTRICT 

BOARD OF EDUCATION 
6855 Drake Rd., Cincinnati, Ohio 45243 

Kim Martin Lewis, President 

Nancy Aichholz, Vice President of Finance 

Elizabeth Johnston, Vice President of Operations 

Lyle Fiore & Eddie Hooker 

Dr. Mark T. Miles, Supt.                272-4500 

Mick Davis, Treasurer                 272-4513 

Indian Hill High School                272-4550 

Indian Hill Middle School                272-4642 

Indian Hill Elementary School                272-4703 

Indian Hill Primary School                          272-4754 

 

RECREATION COMMISSION 
John Blazic, Chairman                791-4718 

Jack Alley,  Program Coordinator                979-6212 

www.ihrecsports.com 

 

INDIAN HILL HISTORICAL SOCIETY 

891-1873 

Mrs. Eric Holzapfel, President 

Mr. Chip Hunter, Vice President 

Mrs. Frank Welsh, Vice President 

Mr. Edgar Cox, Secretary 

Mr. James Barber, Treasurer 

 

ST. GERTRUDE PARISH 
Miami Ave. & Shawnee Run Rd. 

Church 561-5954 

School 561-8020 

Religious Education 561-8369 

www.stgertrude.org 

Fr. Andre-Joseph LaCasse, O.P. Pastor 

Sister Mary Aquinas, O.P. Principal 

Shari Siebert, Dir. of Religious Education 

Mass Schedule: 

Daily: 7:00, 8:00 & 11:30 a.m. 

Saturday: 4:30 p.m. 

Sunday: 8:00, 9:30 & 11:00 a.m. 

12:30 & 6:00 p.m. 

 

THE INDIAN HILL CLUB 

SWIM & TENNIS 

Dot Lane off Shawnee Run Road 

Across from St. Gertrude, www.ihclub.com 

 

INDIAN HILL WINTER CLUB 

10005 Fletcher Road 

Camp Dennison, OH 45111 

513-576-9444 

ihwinterclub.com 

 

CINCINNATI COUNTRY DAY SCHOOL 

6905 Given Road, Cincinnati, OH 45243 

513-561-7298 

Anthony T. T. Jaccaci, Head of School 

ARMSTRONG CHAPEL UNITED METHODIST 

CHURCH 

5125 Drake Road 

Cincinnati, Ohio 45243ð561-4220 

www.armstrongchapel.org 

Www.armstrongpreschool.org 

David Brown, Lead Pastor 

8:20 a.m. Traditional Worship in Old Chapel 

9:40 a.m. Traditional Worship in Sanctuary 

10:00 a.m. Contemporary Worship in Worship Ctr 

Student MinistriesðWed. at 7:00 p.m. 

 

THE INDIAN HILL CHURCH 

Episcopal-Presbyterian 

6000 Drake Road 

Telephone: 561-6805 

www.indianhillchurch.org 

The Rev. Dr. Stephen Caine, Presbyterian Minister 

The Rev. George Sherrill, Episcopal Priest 

Jennifer Taylor, Dir. Of Youth 

Nikki Daley, Communications Director 

Worship Schedule: Sunday 8 am & 10:30 am 

(Alternating Services: Episcopal/Presbyterian) 

Nursery/Preschool care provided 10:30 am 

Sunday School (K-7th grade) 10:30 am 

Adult Ed Forum 9 am (Sept-May) 

 

CINCINNATI FRIENDS MEETING 

8075 Keller Roadð791-0788 

www.cincinnatifriends.org 

Jim Newby, Minister 

SUNDAY: 

Adult Discussion 10:00 a.m. 

Meeting for Worship 11:00 a.m. 

Childrenôs Sunday School 11:00 a.m. 

Nursery and childcare provided 

 

SONRISE COMMUNITY CHURCH 

8136 Wooster Pike, Cincinnati, Ohio 45227 

513-576-6000 

www.sonrise-church.com 

Facebook: facebook.com/SonRiseCommunityChurch 

Twitter: @sonrisec 

Contemporary Worship & K-6 Programs: 

Sundays @ 9 a.m. & 11 a.m. 

Childcare provided at both services 

Jr. & Sr. High Sundays @ 6 p.m. 

 

HORIZON COMMUNITY CHURCH 

3950 Newtown Rd. 

Cincinnati, Ohio 45244 

 513-272-5800 www.horizoncc.com 

ñYours to Exploreò 

Schedule of Sunday Services: 8:50 a.m. Equipping 

Service, 10:00 a.m. & 11:10 a.m. Exploring Service 

Separate programs offered for infants through high 

school students 

 

GREENACRES ARTS CENTER 

8400 Blome Road, 45243 

513-793-2787 

 

AUDIT REVIEW COMMITTEE 

Monique A. Sewell, Chairperson 

Al Koncius   David Williams 

Michael Sewell  Paul C. Riordan 
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VILLAGE INCREASES WATER RATES BY 15% 

BEGINS JULY 1, 2019 

Village Finance and Water Works Committees conducted the 

annual water rate review with staff during February and 

March.  Factors centered on the goals of the Water Works 

Fund: 1) replacing significantly old infrastructure in a timely 

fashion, 2) ensuring sufficient reserves to maintain the 

integrity of the ten year capital improvement plan, 3) 

encompassing expenses required to satisfy additional federal 

and state water inspection mandates, and 4) continuing to 

provide safe and effective water distribution to customers at 

all times. 

 

Based on the Water Works and Finance Committees 

recommendation, Council agreed to a fifteen percent (15%) 

water rate increase to help meet the above mentioned goals.  

Three readings took place - March 25, 2019, April 22, 2019 

and May 20, 2019 with the May 20th reading being formally 

approved.  All three readings were published in the Indian Hill 

Bulletin. 

This new 15% increase will begin on July 1, 2019.  This 

increase includes the understanding that annual rate reviews 

will continue to be performed as a way to evaluate past yearôs 

actual revenues and expenditures. 

Even with the rate increases that took place the last four years, 

Indian Hillôs rate continues to be in the bottom third of 

neighboring and comparable water distribution communities.  

Prior to 2015, there had been no water rate increases since 

2008.   

If you have questions regarding the rate increase, you may 

contact Scott Gully, Finance Director/Tax Commissioner, at 

513-561-6500 or sgully@ihill.org. 

The Village of Indian Hillôs Annual July 4th parade and 

festivities will take place on Thursday July 4, 2019.  This 

yearôs co-chairs, Leigh Anne Meurer and Barbara Sharp, 

along with the Villageôs Beth Wood, Jessica Chaney and 

Jerry Hensley, are planning an event you wonôt want to 

miss!  It will be a great event for the entire family! 

 

As always, the parade will begin at Cincinnati Country 

Day School at 10:00 a.m.  The parade will travel along 

Given Road to Shawnee Run to Stephan Field.  Food, fun 

and music by ñThe Most Wantedò will be on hand at 

Stephan Field following the parade.  In addition, you can 

visit with sketch artist Eileen Bloustein.  

 

For your convenience, Village staff will be available in the 

Indian Hill booth to answer questions about services and 

programs. There also will various activities for all ages 

under the ñBig Tentò in the center of the festival. 

 

If you would like to participate in the parade, please 

complete the entry form on the Village of Indian Hillôs 

website (www.ihill.org).  Simply click Forms on the left 

side of the website and then proceed to click on 

Independence Day Parade Form.  Once the form is 

completed, please return it to the Village administrative 

offices, Attention Mrs. Beth Wood.  Forms also are 

available at the administrative offices. 

 

If you wish to have a booth at Stephan Field after the 

parade, please contact Mrs. Beth Wood at 561-7000. 

 

In keeping with tradition, the Village will sponsor a 

fireworks display which will begin at approximately 9:45 

p.m. at Stephan Field.  Bring your blankets and picnic 

baskets and enjoy the gorgeous lights! 

 

If any student would like to volunteer at this event for 

community service time, please contact Barbara Sharp at 

561-5562 or Leigh Anne Meurer at 582-0040.  

 

 

**Please remember to honor those who fought for our 

freedoms that are celebrated and cherished on July 4th 

by visiting the Veterans Memorial across from Stephan 

Field.** 

VILLAGE OF INDIAN HILLôS JULY 4
TH
 CELEBRATION 

mailto:sgully@ihill.org
http://www.ihill.org
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Mayor Mark Kuenning has named former Mayor Keith 

Rabenold as Chairperson of the Mayorôs Nominating 

Committee for the November 2019 Council election.  

Members of the Committee include Mr. Gary Bayliff, Mrs. 

Maria Markesbery, Mrs. Elizabeth Pierce, and Dr. Robert 

Rhoad. 

 

The Nominating Committee is charged with gathering and 

reviewing prospective candidates for Village Council and 

preparing a recommendation to the community.  This 

process of nominating qualified candidates has been a 

tradition in the Village since the community incorporated 

in 1941.   

 

Anyone who is interested in serving on the Village 

Council beginning December 1, 2019 or who would like to  

suggest the name of another resident as a candidate, please 

contact Mr. Rabenold or any member of the Nominating 

Committee by June 1, 2019.  You also may contact Ms. 

Kari Zenni at the Village administration office to leave a 

message for the Nominating Committee. 

 

The Nominating Committee will interview interested 

candidates the first week of June and prepare its 

recommendations for inclusion in upcoming Bulletins. 

 

Please note that it is not a requirement to participate in the 

Nominating Committee process in order to run for Village 

Council.  If you are interested in running for Village 

Council outside of the Nominating Committee process, 

please contact the Hamilton County Board of Elections at 

513-632-7000 or http://boe.hamilton-co.org/candidates-

portal.aspx for information on how to participate in the 

election process. 

CALLING ALL THOSE INTERESTED IN SERVING YOUR COMMUNITY: 

THE 2019 NOMINATING COMMITTEE WOULD LIKE TO HEAR FROM YOU  

Please mark your calendars for Thursday, September 5, 

2019 at 6:00 p.m.  City Council invites all residents to for 

the Indian Hill Biennial Community Forum.  Come meet 

your City Council members and staff while learning about 

all the latest Village updates.  Some topics that will be 

discussed include infrastructure projects & road closures, 

the Villageôs ñReforest the Hillò initiative, and Blome 

Road Bridge.  The Forum will be held at Livingston 

Lodge. 

 

The Community Forum also will be feature a 

presentation from Lieutenant Shawn Perdue about the 

Villageôs approach to addressing the highly visible 

coyote population throughout the Village.  Lt. Perdue 

will provide background on what attracts the coyotes to 

the community and how residents can protect their 

property and pets.   

 

Residents will be provided ample opportunity to ask 

questions of Council and staff related to all aspects of 

Indian Hill.  Communications about the Community 

Forum will be available on the Village website, the 

Village App and through E-mail Blasts.  If you wish to be 

included in future E-mail Blast communications, please go 

to www.ihill.org/enotify to register your e-mail address. 

THE VILLAGE OF INDIAN HILL COUNCIL INVITES YOU TO THE 

COMMUNITY FORUM SEPTEMBER 5, 2019 

All About Owls 

Saturday June 15, 2019 

From 11:00am ïNoon 
 

Raptor Incorporated (http://raptor.org/) will be here with 

an exciting presentation on owls that inhabit Rowe 

Arboretum and the Village of Indian Hill. 

Featuring 3 live owl ambassadors who you can see up 

close and personal while learning about the adaptations 

which makes these birds supreme hunters in the sky. 

Registration is required.   

Members free / Non Members $10 

Call Arboretum Office at (513) 561-5151 or 

rowearb@ihill.org 

THE STANLEY M. & DOROTHY ROWE ARBORETUM PRESENTS: 

http://boe.hamilton-co.org/candidates-portal.aspx
http://boe.hamilton-co.org/candidates-portal.aspx
http://www.ihill.org/enotify
http://raptor.org/
mailto:rowearb@ihill.org
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THE STANLEY M. AND DOROTHY ROWE ARBORETUM 

2019 NATIVE TREE & SHRUB SALE 

 

Add some native beauty to your yard! 

Order: May 15 - September 6, 2019 

Plants will be available for pick up early September (Fall Order) 

Pick up location: The Stanley M. and Dorothy Rowe Arboretum 

Plant list & Order form available at Rowe Arboretum (513) 561-5151 or online at: www.ihill.org/rowe 

SUMMER TENNIS CAMP OPPORTUNITIES AT STEPHAN FIELD  

In conjunction with the Indian Hill Recreation 

Commission, Kathy Blum (CCDS Physical Education 

teacher and middle school tennis coach with 21 yearsô 

experience) is pleased to offer the following: 

 

WHAT:  Youth tennis camp and/or private lessons 

 

WHERE:  Stephan Field, Indian Hill 

 

WHEN: Monday, June 10th ï Friday, June 14th,  

              Monday, June 17th ï Friday, June 21st 

                    Monday, June 24th ï Friday, June 28th 

            Monday, July 8thï Friday, July 12th 

               Monday, July 15th ï Friday, July 19th 

               Monday, July 22nd ï Friday, July 26th 

               Monday, July 29th ï Friday, August 2nd 
             

*Other sessions possible depending on interest 

 

TENNIS FOR TOTS:  9:00 ï 10:00 AM for ages 4 and 

5, (preschool-aged) ; or possibly from 10:00 ï 11:00 AM, 

combined with the older students for that hour 

           

TOTALLY TERRIFIC TENNIS:  10:00 AM ï 12:00 

for entering 1st grade ï entering 6th grade (Minimum of 3 

students and maximum of 20 per session) 

 

COST:  $100/week for younger students (9:00 ï 10:00 

camp) 

           $150/week for older students (10:00 ï 12:00) 

 

Questions?  Contact Kathy Blum 

at:  blumk@countryday.net or (513) 543-1624. 

 

Private lessons also available.  Contact Kathy Blum 

directly for more information. 

 

 

TENNIS FOR TOTS: 

Description: This course is a very basic introduction to 

the game of tennis. Students will be introduced to the 

tennis court and how to hold the racquet. Students will 

learn to balance a ball on a racquet, carry a ball, bounce 

the ball up and down, drop-hitting a ball over the net, and 

hitting a ball softly thrown at them. Students will need to 

bring a tennis racquet, water bottle, and wear the proper 

athletic clothing including shoes. 

 

TOTALLY TERRIFIC TENNIS: 

Description:  For the beginner to advanced beginner 

players that want instruction on the basics of tennis. This 

course covers tennis court rules, racquet grip, forehand 

and backhand ground stroke development, volleying, and 

serving. Basic drills and fun learning games will be used 

to improve court awareness and ground strokes. 

Participants will leave with a general knowledge of tennis, 

basic skills to play the game, and a desire to pursue the 

game further!  Bring a tennis racquet, water bottle and 

wear the proper athletic clothing including shoes. 

 

http://www.ihill.org/rowe
mailto:blumk@countryday.net
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The Green Areas Advisory Committee 

applauded the 25th anniversary of a 

collaborative effort with Indian High 

School biology students. The Indian Hill 

Water Quality Project officially began in 

1993. The collaboration between the Village of Indian 

Hill, Greenacres Foundation and students at Indian Hill 

High School began monitoring the health of watersheds in 

our village. Over the years collection data from our 

streams has been compiled for various watersheds in our 

community.  

 

Currently the students have been visiting Raiders Run, 

Redbird Hollow, Sycamore South and Walton Creek on a 

monthly basis to take temperature, pH readings and collect 

water samples for analysis back at the high school 

laboratories. On May 1st 10 students and their teacher, 

Kaitlin Shurts presented the results of the yearlong 

analysis.  

 

The lab analysis measurements are compared to a scale 

created by the EPA. Analysis involves the measurement of 

the following health parameters in the streams: 

 

¶ Dissolved Oxygen (all organisms need a steady supply 

of oxygen to convert to cellular energy). 

¶ Water Temperature (temperature signals growth and 

reproduction of living organisms) 

¶ Biochemical Oxygen Demand BOD (the amount of 

dissolved oxygen needed by bacteria to break down 

dead organic material) 

¶ pH (living organisms can survive within a pH range of 

above 5 to below 9;neither too acidic nor too base) 

¶ Phosphates (phosphorus at an optimal level is an 

essential nutrient for living things) 

¶ Turbidity (the cloudiness of water caused by 

suspended particles) 

¶ Total Solids (measures dissolved and suspended 

particles) 

¶ Chlorides (measures levels in the streams) 

¶ Macro invertebrates (small organisms without a 

backbone visible by the naked eye) 

 

A delicate balance of the above health parameters in our 

streams is needed to promote vital ecosystems in the 

watersheds. Runoff from road salt, poorly maintained 

septic systems, clear-cutting of vegetation, and the use of 

chemical fertilizers all impact the health of our waterways.  

 

Parameters of Concern from testing this school year: 

¶ Chloride levels (from sewage, water softeners, 

agriculture, storm water, & road salt) met acceptable 

levels 0% of the time for the 4 creeks, disrupting the 

homeostasis of the ecosystem within the creeks. 

¶ pH levels in Redbird Hollow & Walton creeks were 

unacceptable. This can be due to the limestone that 

lines these streambeds, rendering enzymes ineffective 

for living organisms. 

¶ Coli form bacteria testing detected unacceptable levels 

of E. coli in Redbird Hollow 100% of the testing 

times, making it inadvisable for people and their pets 

to wade in the water. 

¶ Total Solids (algae, fecal, silt, clay, eroded soil, 

mineral ions, fertilizer) were at unacceptable levels 

100% of the testing time at Walton Creek, Raiders 

Run, Redbird Hollow; 80% at Sycamore South. 

Unacceptable levels can negatively impact fish & 

macro invertebrates. 

 

Taking all testing parameters into consideration, the 4 

creeks were calculated to have the following Average 

Overall Water Quality Indexes: 

 

-Raiders Run 73.10/100 = Good Quality 

-Walton Creek 74.19/100 = Good Quality 

-Sycamore South 79.25/100 = Good Quality 

-Redbird Hollow 70.02/100 = Good Quality 

 

The students have seen consistent and growing problems 

with storm water runoff in the form of fertilizers, sewage, 

total solids and chlorides, which pose a major problem to 

the health of our streams. Watershed Studies and testing 

results are key in educating the community. 

Recommendations for our residents to help make a 

difference include: 1). Install Rain Gardens in our yards. 

2). Limit the wholesale clearing of vegetation. 3) Use 

permeable surfaces & natural buffers in construction. 4). 

Test and replace as necessary aging septic systems. 5). 

Add netting chambers & grates to reduce trash entering the 

sewers. 

 

Successes achieved through the efforts of the Watershed 

Studies over the past several years have included the 

installation of Rain Gardens at Greenacres, on the IH 

Schools campus, at the Village Administration Building, 

and the Booster Pavilion.  Over 1,000 native saplings have 

been planted.  

 

We are grateful to the combined efforts of the 490 

Watershed Studies students over the past 25 years. The 

students have devoted the past school year to monitoring 

the watersheds that eventually end up in our drinking 

supply, and alerting the residents of Indian Hill to the 

impact we can have on our streamsô health. 
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THE INDIAN HILL EQUESTRIAN CLUB BARN SURVEY 

The Indian Hill Equestrian Club (IHEC) is a 501 (c) 3 non

-profit organization founded in 2012.  In addition to 

organizing trail rides and providing equine education for 

adults, the Club is dedicated to enriching, maintaining and 

preserving our historic bridle trail system.  Towards this 

end, last year our Trail Preservation Committee began 

researching the incredible built environment of barns in 

our community.  Surprisingly, the Committee identified 

approximately 200 barns in the Village.  The next step is 

to learn more about these barns and weôd like to get your 

help. 

 

We believe each barn tells a story ï of horses, families and 

our unique equestrian heritage.  So whether your barn is 

large or small, simple or grand, old or new, has been torn 

down or has been transformed into a new use, we are 

interested! 

 

As far as we know, this is the first barn survey ever done 

in our area.  Our hope is that the study will lead us to a 

story thatôs never been told before.  For example, we have 

estimated that about 40% of barns are still active or could 

be easily reopened to stable horses.  We are curious to 

know why did so many barns close?  How many horses 

currently live in Indian Hill?  When was the horse 

population at its peak?   

 

The survey should take about 10 minutes to complete and 

if you are willing to tell us more about your barn we would 

love to talk with you.  If you are interested in sharing 

more, or have questions, please contact Pam 

Middendorff, IHEC Trail Preservation Chairman at 

513.708.3381 or pmiddendorff@cinci.rr.com  
 

All information we gather will remain confidential.  The 

survey is available on https://www.surveymonkey.com/r/

ihbarns .   

 

Thank you for taking the time to support our project! 

May 1, 2019 

 

To the Editor,       

 

June 10 is the first day of Stepping Stonesô Summer Day 

Camp for children with disabilities, and that means drivers 

will see more traffic than usual at the bottom of Given 

Road in the Indian Hill/Terrace Park area. 

 

We want to alert neighbors to the camp schedule so 

motorists can be aware of possible traffic congestion 

around 5650 Given Road at the beginning and end of the 

camp day.  

 

Camp runs daily Monday through Friday, starting June 10 

and concluding on August 9.   

 

Staff and volunteers arrive between 8:00 and 8:30 a.m. 

Campers arrive in buses and cars from 8:55 to 9:30 a.m. 

and leave from 2:55 to 3:30 p.m. 

 

We work hard to keep things moving quickly and 

appreciate your understanding. The first week is the most 

challenging. Remember, Indian Hill Road or Park Road 

are possible alternate routes.  

 

If you find yourself slowed behind a bus or camp parentôs 

car, we hope you will take a moment to smile or wave at 

the children on board. Our camp serves more than 400 

children and teens with a wide range of disabilities. Many 

of them move a little slower or need help alighting from 

the vehicle. Your friendly wave can create a huge smile for 

children and families who are doing their best to get you 

on your way. The return smile might brighten your day, 

too. 

 

For motorists who may be slowed by camp traffic, we 

apologize for the inconvenience and appreciate your 

patience and good cheer. 

 

With best wishes for your summer, 

 

 
Chris Adams, Executive Director, Stepping Stones 

5650 Given Rd.,  

Cincinnati, Ohio 45243 

 

SUMMER DAY CAMP MEANS MORE TRAFFIC, MORE SMILES 

mailto:pmiddendorff@cinci.rr.com
https://www.surveymonkey.com/r/ihbarns
https://www.surveymonkey.com/r/ihbarns
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On Tuesday, May 7th, members of the Dirt Daubers 

Garden Club of Indian Hill and guests met at The Barn in 

Mariemont for their May meeting and annual fund raiser. 

An informative and delightful presentation was made by 

Juliann Gardner of "One Small Garden."  The emphasis of 

the presentation was  "right sizing" for smaller acreage 

and patio gardens.  After the presentation, and auction was 

held that consisted of plants, gourmet treats, and tickets to 

The Reds among other wonderful items!  All the members 

and guests were treated to a private showing of The Barnôs 

upcoming exhibit,  artwork by women artists from the Tri-

State area.   

 

The Dirt Daubers meet on the first Tuesday of the month. 

If anyone would care to know more about the club, or 

would like to come to one of the meetings as a guest, 

contact Ingrid Daoud at ingdaoud@gmail.com or 513-225

-8617.   

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
 

 

Above: Eileen Bloustein, Judy Niklas 

DIRT DAUBERS GARDEN CLUB 

Country Day eighth and third graders brought history 

to life last Friday when they experienced the joys 

and hardships of coming to America through Ellis 

Island.  

 

For third graders, the experiential learning lesson 

gave them a glimpse of what it might have been like 

to travel with only a few possessions in a crowded 

steerage section on the ship. 

Dressed in period clothing, eighth graders escorted 

their third-grade ñchildrenò through a maze of 

stations where they encountered long waits and 

sometimes irritable agents who checked their 

passports, inspected their luggage, asked where they 

planned to live, changed their names if they were too 

difficult to pronounce, exchanged currency and 

provided tickets for transportation.  

At a medical station, doctors checked the 

immigrantsô physical and mental health. They tagged 

immigrants who were contagious, had questionable 

mental/physical ability or needed further 

examination. 

 

After all immigrants were processed through the 

stations, Head of School Tony Jaccaci administered 

the citizenship oath. Immigrants also recited the 

Pledge of Allegiance and received an American 

citizenship certificate.  

More than 15 million immigrants were processed at 

Ellis Island between 1892-1954. 

CCDS STUDENTS EXPERIENCE ELLIS ISLAND SIMULATION 

mailto:ingdaoud@gmail.com
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CCDS STOCK MARKET TEAMS SCORE  

SEVEN OF TOP 10 PLACES IN STATE 

Nearly 60 alumni and their 

children attended the Annual 

Legacy Breakfast at Cincinnati 

Country Day School. The 

event began in 2008 and 

celebrates those students who 

have parents or grandparents 

that are Cincinnati Country 

Day alumni. It is often said 

that the biggest compliment 

that alumni can give a school 

is to send their children to their 

alma mater. This event is a 

chance for this special group 

to gather and reminisce about 

their days as a Country Day 

student. The event always 

concludes with a quiz about 

CCDS history, which is 

especially appropriate since 

the school is quickly 

approaching its Centennial in 

2026!  

CCDS ALUMNI FAMILIES RE-CONNECT AT LEGACY EVENT 

Cincinnati Country Day Middle School teams captured 

seven of the Top 10 places in the Stock Market Game for 

the state of Ohio. A total of 130 teams competed.  

 

Eighth graders Sohan Gangam of Mason, Ethan Rezer of 

Delhi Township and Josh Williamson of Liberty 

Township took 2nd place with a 10.46% gain in 10 weeks. 

Their virtual portfolio included stocks in Amazon, 

Cinemark Holdings, Inc., Walt Disney Company, Hyatt 

Hotels Corporation and Marriott International. 

 

Other CCDS teams that placed are: 

¶ 3rd Place: Wilson Bagnoli, Leo Joffe, Alex Riemann 

and Will Schiff 

¶ 4th Place: Luc Bonomo, Lucas de Alarcon, Will 

Donovan and Carson Yackey 

¶ 6th Place: Josh Back, Tristen Davis and Yousef 

Mostafa 

¶ 7th Place: Ben Jaccaci, Max Berghausen and Noah 

Webb 

¶ 8th Place: Gavin Clark, Joe Gibson, Sam Jensen and 

Titan McMullen 

¶ 9th Place: Matthew Castrucci, Emil Hettich and Nick 

Watts 

 

Eighth-grade math teacher Susie Lewis is their Stock 

Market Game advisor. 
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CCDS BUILDS COMMUNITY IN 45243 

On Friday, April 26, more than 60 people from the 45243 

zip code gathered at a community event held at The 

Broadwell House on Cincinnati Country Day Schoolôs 

campus.  

 

Head of School Tony Jaccaci and wife Lucia opened their 

historic home to parents of currently enrolled students, 

faculty, and staff members from the surrounding 45243 

neighborhood. This is one of several ñneighborhood 

gatheringsò the school has held in the past few years to 

recognize the many Cincinnati neighborhoods that 

comprise the Country Day community. The Jaccacisô 

guests who attended enjoyed meeting the schoolôs next 

athletic director, Dennis Coyle, who will begin his new 

role on July 1. 

 

As the school attracts families from more than 60+ zip 

codes in greater Cincinnati, these events have become 

integral in ñcelebrating the unique, diverse, and individual 

communities that make-up our larger school communityò 

said Jaccaci. The Broadwell House, built in 1804 and a 

historical landmark of the Indian Hill Historical Society, 

sits on the pastoral, 62-acre campus and was the perfect 

setting for the neighborhood event. Country Dayôs current 

head of school and his family have lived in Broadwell 

since Jaccaci took over leadership of the school in 2015. 

 

The event also coincided with middle and upper school 

athletic events including tennis, softball, and lacrosse.  

Last year, a similar gathering was held for Country Day 

families in Liberty Township, Mason, and West Chester, 

and a program will be held next month for Loveland 

families. Loveland is the second largest population of 

Country Day families outside of Indian Hill and Madeira.  

 

Country Day offers a well-rounded, college-preparatory 

education for students from 18 months to 18 years from 

around the tri-state with more than 25% of the students 

enrolled being Indian Hill residents. More than 530 

families make Country Day their home and take advantage 

of not only the wonderful campus but also the great 

academics and extracurricular programs that nurture and 

grow students to become exemplary citizens, confident 

leaders, and the best version of themselves. 

 

Here are a few pictures from the 45243 event: 

CINCINNATI ACADEMY OF PERFORMING ARTS  

OFFERS FILM PRODUCTION CAMP FOR STUDENTS 

Cincinnati Academy of Performing Arts (CAPA) is adding 

to its creative summer offerings portfolio for students with 

CAPAôs Film Production Camp. Partnering with 

Fourthwall Youth Studios and Artsville, CAPA Film 

Production Camp students will collaborate with a team of 

instructors and other students to create a short film from 

conception to a final short film.  

 

Students will work with Frank OôFarrell, Director of 

Fouthwall Youth Studios and adjunct film professor at 

University of Cincinnati, learning film critique, story 

development, scriptwriting, production planning, shot 

blocking, script breakdown, location scout, editing, music 

and animation.  

 

(Continued on page 11) 
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Cincinnati Academy of Performing Artsô Film Production 

Camp is offered to students in grades 7-12. The two-week 

camp runs July 29 ï August 9, 2019, 9 a.m. ï 3 p.m. The 

cost is $495 per person, and includes lunch provided by 

CAPAôs Film Production partner, Panera Bread at 7510 

Wooster Pike. Camp will be at Artsville, 5021 Whetsel 

Ave., 45227. Registration is limited to 15 students. 

Register online at www.cincinnatiapa.org.  

 

The Cincinnati Academy of Performing Arts (CAPA) is a 

non-profit, 501 (c) (3), providing students K-12 with 

quality lessons from local professionals in acting and 

theater, voice, and instrumental music, and educational 

and cultural enrichment opportunities in the performing 

arts for local communities. The Academyôs community 

outreach program provides quality arts learning and 

performing opportunities for children in underserved 

communities. For more information, call 513-268-2237, or 

visit www.cincinnatiapa.org.  

 

Fourthwall Youth Studios is a filmmaking and digital 

media program helping youth in junior high and high 

school find their voices and express their individuality 

through digital and performance art. Located in 

Cincinnatiôs Over the Rhine district, Fourthwall offers 

summer and after school programming in filmmaking, 

digital media and technology. For more information, visit 

www.fourthwallyouthstudios.org.  

 

Artsville is a non-profit community arts studio that 

provides a nurturing and educational environment for 

artists in the visual, healing, literary, and performing 

arts, encouraging participation through advocacy, 

education, and outreach. For more information on 

Artsville, visit www.healingartsville.org.   

(Continued from page 10) 

The IH Foundation was proud to 

celebrate three fantastic alumni 

at an annual event on April 12th.  

Primarily an event to thank lead 

supporters of the IH District and 

its Administrators, the evening 

also included a special 

presentation to honor the 2019 

alumni award recipients: 

Dean J. Kereiakes (ô71) ï Distinguished Alumni Award 

Internationally acclaimed pioneer in cardiovascular care 

and a respected clinical physician. An accomplished 

researcher, lecturer and developer of leading-edge 

technology for patient care.  Esteemed civic leader.    

 

Buffie Rixey (ô72) ï Brave Service Award 

Dedicated volunteer for IH School District and in the local 

community, created many on-going traditions. PTO and 

After-Prom Leadership, founding Board member of the IH 

Foundation. City-wide volunteer with a focus on 

supporting children, women and education.  

  

Adhrucia Apana (ô01) ï Young Brave Award  

Currently an executive producer, involved in financial 

structuring of many stand-out box-office movies. 

Champion of womenôs voices in the movie industry. 

Supporter of the arts for both children and communities.    

  

After a short tribute video for each, they were personally 

introduced to the crowd of community leaders in 

attendance.  Dr. Jay Schloss (IHHS ô82) introduced friend 

and colleague Kereiakes.  Dr. Jane Knudson, retired IH 

District Superintendent, introduced long-time friend Rixey 

and local producer Aimee Majerski welcomed friend and 

colleague Apana.   

 

Kereiakes & Brendamour announce challenge grant  

One of the significant events of the evening was Dr. 

Kereiakesôs announcement of a challenge grant to fund the 

new IHHS Digital Arts Technology Lab.  Just this spring, 

the IH School Board approved a new curriculum to 

dramatically advance classes in computer science and 

graphic design for better college and career readiness.  

Kereiakes, his wife Anne, and Beth and Doug 

Brendamour (sister and brother-in-law as well as fellow 

ô71 classmate) are generously offering to fund the first 

$140,000 needed to refurbish the physical space this 

summer while challenging the Class of 1971 and other 

community donors to match the remaining $70,000 for 

furnishing and technology needed to complete the vision 

of this new learning space.  ñTheir bold philanthropy will 

greatly accelerate the schoolôs ability to offer this new and 

much-needed curriculum,ò states IHF Board President 

Andy Swallow.   

 

 Apana connects with current students 

While in town from Los Angeles, Apana took time in the 

morning to meet with an 8th grade Discovery class and 

also the HS Premieres Choir class.  Meeting with young 

creatives gave her a chance to share her journey of being a 

ñstorytellerò in the business world and how understanding 

(Continued on page 13) 

KEREIAKES, RIXEY AND APANA HONORED BY IH FOUNDATION 

http://www.cincinnatiapa.org
http://www.cincinnatiapa.org
http://www.fourthwallyouthstudios.org
http://www.healingartsville.org
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Indian Hill High School (IHHS) congratulates the 83 

Braves inducted into the National Honor Society Monday, 

April 22 during a special ceremony. The National Honor 

Society recognizes four pillars: Scholarship, Service, 

Leadership, and Character. Students with an unweighted 

3.5 or higher GPA, minimum requirements of community 

service, and demonstrated leadership in the school or 

community are eligible to be in the National Honor 

Society. In addition to the 19 current juniors and 64 

current sophomores inducted this year, the National Honor 

Society celebrated senior awards: 

 

¶ Jamie Xu, Leadership Award 

¶ Radu Dragomirescu, Scholarship Award 

¶ Rena Lenchitz, Character Award 

¶ Lexi Magenheim, Service Award 

  

Additionally, the more than 200 members of the IHHS 

National Honor Society voted IHHS teacher Anne Kuhn as 

the 2019 Honorary National Honor Society Teacher 

Award recipient. 

 

The complete list of inductees includes: (juniors) Vivek 

Alamuri, David Borden, Sean Bridge, Lynn Choi, Jay 

Consolino, Alexander Ericsson, Isabelle Frohlich, 

Alexander Galbraith, Lily Hagin, Hayley Hirsch, Samuele 

L'Angiocola, Pietro Lavezzo, Genevieve Lewis, Sean Lu, 

George O'Hanlon, Joshua Pearson, Blake Phillips, Ellen 

Podojil, David Slattery, (sophomores) Nicholas Adair, 

Maya Anderson, Jasper Bennett, Samantha Blicker, 

Baptistine Bonniol, Audrey Bristol, Jack Brunner, Jessica 

Budde, Abigail Campa, Luke Castellini, Nicholas Cech, 

Arushi Charu, Allen Choi, Jessie Cleverly, Piper Cowman, 

Charles DiGennaro, Kelsie Dreisbach, Smilla Eihausen, 

Will Ford, Daniel Forte, Jake Fox, Lauren Frey, Caroline 

Gaede, Conor Gallagher, Reilly Grace, Kylie Hack, Faye 

Hardek, Zoe Hindman, Elise Hobson, Fahim Hossain, 

Annie Hovey, Jadyn James, Ellie Jones, William 

Klekamp, Janaki Kode, John Kushman, Kevin Lewis, 

Maria Lindberg, Simon Lococo, Ethan Marx, Meghan 

O'Brien, Corinne O'Dell, Cameron Rabenold, Vandita 

Rastogi, Connor Roehrig, Narayan Roy, Joseph Santaiti, 

Sophie Sawyers, Bridget Schumacher, Lauren Sewell, 

Emily Sichel, Benjamin Starkey, Victor Stettler, Zachary 

Sullivan, Kate Taylor, Matthew Veith, Amitesh Verma, 

Olivia Vigran, Coleman Warstler, Anna Wiot, Lauren 

Yamaguchi, Maxwell Yanes, Brooke Youngblood, Jenny 

Zhang. 

The 2019 U.S. News & World 

Report Best High School rankings 

were released, and ï again - Indian 

Hill High School (IHHS) is ranked 

as an elite learning community 

within Ohio and nationally. 

According to the U.S. News & 

World Report website, Indian Hill 

High School is No. 3 in Ohio (out of 

736 schools) and No. 106 in national rankings (out of 

more than 17,000).   

 

ñUnparalleled opportunities in academics, the arts, and 

athletics ï that is what we strive to offer our Braves each 

and every day as part of their Indian Hill High School 

journey,ò said Indian Hill High School Principal Jeff 

Damadeo. ñThis ranking is one of many data points we 

use to measure our performance; we are pleased with this 

yearôs ranking. The focus is always on the experience for 

our students, and creating an environment where they 

excel.ò 

 

According to U.S. News & World Report, data was 

collected on more than 23,000 schools to compile the 

rankings, which were revamped this year to be a reflection 

of how well high schools serve all students. and that 

ranking is in part based on performance on state-required 

tests, graduation, and college prep. According to the 

website, ranking factors measure performance on state 

math and reading proficiency tests; college readiness 

measured by participation in and performance on 

challenging college-level coursework using Advanced 

Placement and International Baccalaureate examinations; 

and graduation rates.  

INDIAN HILL HIGH SCHOOL RANKED NO. 3 IN OHIO, NO. 106 IN NATION 

83 BRAVES INDUCTED INTO THE NATIONAL HONOR SOCIETY 

https://www.usnews.com/education/best-high-schools/ohio/districts/indian-hill-exempted-village/indian-hill-high-school-15388
https://www.usnews.com/education/best-high-schools/ohio/districts/indian-hill-exempted-village/indian-hill-high-school-15388
https://www.usnews.com/education/blogs/college-rankings-blog/articles/2019-04-16/2019-best-high-schools-rankings-coming-april-30
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SUBMITTING ARTICLES AND PICTURES 

All copy and pictures sent to the Village office to be included in the Bulletin should be sent by email to 

kzenni@ihill.org.  If it is not possible for you to email, you can contact Kari at 979-6218. 

CHECK OUT OUR WEBSITE WWW.IHILL.ORG 

You can find the Indian Hill Bulletin on our website at www.ihill.org.  Just click on Bulletin and begin 

reading!  You will find the most recent Bulletin as well as past Bulletins.  You will also find information on all 

our departments, Grand Valley and meeting minutes for Council and Planning Commission.  You can find 

schedules for recycling and trash pickup and fill out forms for Building and Zoning, the Rangers, Public 

Works and Taxes.  There are also links to the schools, churches and the Recreation Commission. 

Village of Indian Hill 

2019 Bulletin Schedule 

ONLINE BILL PAYMENT 

NOW AVAILABLE 

Residents and customers can now make payments  online.  This service is a bill payment service for alarm 

monitoring, boat storage, bridle trail membership, gun club membership, extra pickups, water bills, or any 

other account you may have with the Village.  One time payments can be made, or you can sign up for 

payments to be deducted from your bank account on their due date automatically.  This service allows for 

secure electronic transfer of payments from your bank account.  To sign up for this service, log on to the 

Villageôs website at ihill.org and click on the link on the homepage. 

Deadline  Mailing date 

1/11/2019  2/6/2019 

2/15/2019  3/6/2019 

3/15/2019  4/3/2019 

4/12/2019  5/1/2019 

5/10/2019  5/29/2019 

6/7/2019  6/26/2019 

8/16/2019  9/4/2019 

9/13/2019  10/2/2019 

10/11/2019  10/30/2019 

11/8/2019  11/27/2019 

12/6/2019  12/26/2019 

the business metrics of creative fields is crucial.  Apana is 

currently an executive producer with Creative Wealth 

Media.  Producing about 30 movies a year, she has been 

involved with many well-known Hollywood directors and 

actors.  IHHS Senior Gabby Wiot was in the Premieres 

class and commented, ñShe wasnôt talking at us but rather 

being honest about the entire process of college and 

beyond.ò  Said Apana, ñConnecting with the students was 

the most meaningful part of the event.ò 

 

Learn more about the 2019 Honorees and the 

Challenge Grant at www.indianhillfoundation.org.  

(Continued from page 11) 

mailto:kzenni@ihill.org
http://www.ihill.org
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Village Garden Club Marks 75 Years 

IMAGES    

 

        ...THEN AND NOW  
 

From the Indian Hill Historical Society      

     This spring, the Village Garden Club of Indian Hill observed its 75th anniversary.  The clubôs founders were sixteen 

Village residents who met at the then Jefferson School in March 1944 to establish a garden club.   Guided by the 

President of the Ohio Association of Garden Clubs, the women organized themselves, elected temporary officers, and 

voted to create a club that would be horticultural in aim and purpose.  

     Within a month, the club chose its official name, applied for membership in the 

aforementioned Ohio Association of Garden Clubs, and designated committees for the 

upcoming year. A club constitution and by-laws were enacted. All this occurred while World 

War II was still transpiring ï even D-Day was several months away.  The first club project 

was beautification of the area beside the Village Honor Roll.  It was located at the 

Administration Building and listed local men who were in the armed services.  Men who had 

died had asterisks beside their names.  The Roll of Honor paid tribute to those who fought for 

the USA and Allies.  

     During its second year of existence, the club attained membership in the Cincinnati Federation of Garden Clubs.  It 

also sponsored a local Girl Scout troop.  In 1946 the ladies decided to embark upon a major project on an annual basis.  

Indian Hill Village was growing rapidly and road signs denoting the approaches to the community were necessary.  With 

the approval of Village Council and the City Manager, the club paid for seven wooden signs which were installed on the 

perimeter roads of Indian Hill. The next year, two more signs were purchased and mounted, and the Honor Roll 

plantings were refreshed.  

      Members participated in local flower shows, sponsored at places like Shillitoôs 

department store, the Art Museum, the Civic Garden Center, and later the Cincinnati Flower 

Show at Ault Park, then Coney Island and Symmes Township.  If any memberôs floral 

arrangement won a monetary prize, the money was deposited to the clubôs coffers for 

specific projects.  In the first decade members were required to bring an arrangement to 

every meeting.   If someone didnôt comply, she was fined 25 cents. 

     The Village Garden Club has been active in Indian Hill affairs.  It donated bulbs for 

schoolchildren to plant at Jefferson School; it provided table decorations for the lunch room 

at the new high school; it donated funds for plantings there; it tidied up the cemetery near Shawnee School; and it 

contributed more signs marking the 27 entrances to the Village. Additionally, the club gave funds for landscaping at 

Steppingstones, the Rowe Arboretum, the Indian Hill Historical Society, the Water Works, and the fire station.  

Members urged Village Council to require landowners of vacant lots to keep their propertiesô obnoxious weeds cut.  

Outside Village limits, the ladies participated in plantings at both the Madeira and downtown Hamilton County library 

gardens.  They also were engaged in various activities at the Civic Garden Center, beautification projects at Ault Park 

Pavilion and Sawyer Point Park, and contributions to Krohn Conservatory. 

     The club was involved for years with the Cincinnati Flower Show (which debuted in 1990). Members entered judged 

competitions (and won some awards), and also decorated tents and acted as hostesses for the multi-day event. For 

decades the group made and delivered decorations to nursing homes in Cincinnati.   Back in the 1970s the club focused 

on environmental issues, such as litter and pollution, and educated themselves about being stewards of the earth. More 

recently the group has concentrated on various aspects of gardening/nature and continued their civic good works.  

     On their 25th anniversary, the club held a champagne buffet with skits by members; and on their 50th, it had a 

luncheon at Kenwood Country Club where a mayoral proclamation was presented as well as a citation from Federated 

Garden Clubs.  The clubôs 75th anniversary plans are underway. 

     Through their efforts over 75 years, the Village Garden Club has made an impact in Indian Hill and the surrounding 

area.  Members have contributed their time and talents for numerous horticultural projects and have shared the joys of 

friendship while doing so. Happy 75th Anniversary! 

Buckingham Lodge 
1861 
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INDIAN  HILL  HISTORICAL  SOCIETY  

      
 

The Historical Society welcomes 2 new Trustees! 
 

     Cynthia King and Janet Reynolds have recently joined the Board of Trustees of the 

Indian Hill Historical Society. 

     Janet moved to Indian Hill in 1978 to her first home in the Village.  This house had been 

Bart Chapmanôs home (an original IH Ranger on horseback), and it sparked an interest and 

respect for the history of Indian Hill.   

     Cynthia is a graduate of IH High School and returned to the area 19 years ago.  She has 

been an avid volunteer in the schools and community of Indian Hill.   

    They are both looking forward to helping to preserve and share the rich history of the 

Village. 

     Itôs Kenner, Itôs Fun!! 
      

  The tag line for Kenner Toys (above) says it all - it is and was fun!  On Sunday, May 19th, some of the wonderful toys 

of our childhood visited the Little Red Schoolhouse along with Corky Steiner (son of one of the founders of Kenner 

Toys) and Brian Powers (from the Public Library of Hamilton County and Cincinnati).  Corky worked at Kenner for 

over 30 years and shared the rich details about this local factory of fun.  Kenner Toys began in 1946 on Kenner St. (near 

Union Terminal) by the Steiner brothers (Al, Phil and Joe).   Originally, in-house, home-grown ideas were the seeds for 

most products.  A goal was to turn normal, every day items used by adults into fun toys for children.  These ideas led to 

the Easy Bake Oven, Building Boulders, Sit & Spin, Close óN Play Phonograph, Big Burger Grill, and so many more.  

Movie and television action figures, such as Star Wars, Raiders of the Lost Ark, the Six Million Dollar Man, were 

another genre of toys that were very popular.  Several audience members had personal stories to add and /or had been 

Kenner employees - there was a lot of audience participation which really added to the enjoyment for all. 

   

E-Newsletter 
Indian Hill Historical Societyôs quarterly newsletter contains fun facts, stories ands news! 

If you would like an emailed copy (you do not have to be a member), please provide your  

email address by sending it to ihhist@cinci.rr.com or by calling 891-1873. 

Cynthia King &  

Janet Reynolds 

Brian Powers, Barb Hauck,  

Corky Steiner 

Bill Bramlage, Chip Hunter,  

Don & Frani Jones 

Jane & Edgar Cox,  

Mona Glover (center) 

Gerard & Marilyn Hyland,  

Andy Mauk 

Laurie Sharrock Billings, 

Molly Lucien, Jodi Feigelson 
Andy Mauk, Eppa & Buffie 

Rixey, John Busam 

mailto:ihhist@cinci.rr.com
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Village of Indian Hill Public Meeting Dates 

All meetings held in Council Chambers 

June 2019 

 

Recreation Commission   7:30 p.m. June 3, 2019 

Green Areas Advisory Comm 5:30 p.m. June 7, 2019 

Public Safety Committee  7:30 a.m. June 6, 2019 

Law Committee   8:00 a.m. June 6, 2019 

Finance Committee  7:30 a.m. June 7, 2019 

Public Works Committee  7:00 a.m. June 11, 2019 

Buildings & Grounds Committee 7:30 a.m. June 11, 2019 

Water Works Committee  8:00 a.m. June 11, 2019 

Mayorôs Court/Council Meeting 6:00 p.m. June 17, 2019 

Planning Commission  7:00 p.m. June 18, 2019 

 

July 2019 

 

Mayorôs Court   6:00 p.m. July 15, 2019 

Planning Commission  7:00 p.m. July 16, 2019 

August 2019 

 

Recreation Commission  7:30 a.m. Aug. 5, 2019 

Special Court   6:00 p.m. Aug. 12, 2019 

Public Safety Committee  7:30 a.m. Aug. 15, 2019 

Law Committee   8:00 a.m. Aug. 15, 2019 

Finance Committee  7:30 a.m. Aug. 16, 2019 

Public Works Committee  7:00 a.m. Aug. 20, 2019 

Buildings & Grounds Committee 7:30 a.m. Aug. 20, 2019 

Water Works Committee  8:00 a.m. Aug. 20, 2019 

Planning Commission  7:00 p.m. Aug. 20, 2019 

Mayorôs Court/Council Meeting 6:00 p.m. Aug. 26, 2019 

GREEN AREAS ADVISORY COMMITTEE HOSTS 

THE INDIAN HILL EQUESTRIAN CLUB 
 
Please join the Green Areas Advisory Committee at its monthly meeting on Wednesday, June 5, 2019 in Council 

Chambers in the Administration Building.  Mrs. Pam Middendorff, a founding member of the Indian Hill Equestrian 

Club, will be presenting on the Indian Hill Bridle Trail Master Plan that has been developed over the past year.  The Plan 

evaluated all 150 lane miles of trails throughout the Village and includes recommendations on maintenance, replacement, 

trail closures and trail additions.  The process has been led by a dedicated Stakeholders Committee and included open 

house workshops, community surveys, and extensive data collection and analysis. Please join the Green Areas Advisory 

Committee in receiving this very informational update on one of the Villageôs most unique amenities.  


